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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 29, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 19, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 21, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2.  On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3.   The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1.  Medical treatment after January 1, 2010.

2.  Anatomical impairment rating.

3.  Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant is entitled to continuing
medical after January 1, 2010, including, but
not limited to, charges associated with her
treatment and ultimate L4-5 fusion conducted
by Dr. Luke Knox at the Northwest Arkansas
Medical Center.  Further, the Claimant is
entitled to an additional payment of 7%
permanent partial disability as a result of
said lumbar fusion. The Respondent had
previously paid a 7% anatomical rating to the
body as a whole, awarded by Dr. Boxell on
October 18, 2007, several years before the L4-
5 fusion, along with a 10% wage loss which was
previously awarded in this Court and affirmed
on appeal.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that Claimant has
received all benefits to which she is
entitled. Respondents contend that on May 11,
2011, a lump sum payment was made to the
Claimant in the amount of $19,532.06 and a
lump sum payment was made to Claimant’s
attorney in the amount of $7,294.88,
representing the benefits awarded.”

DISCUSSION

The claimant in this matter is a 48 year old female who

suffered a compensable low back injury in the form of a herniated

disc at L4-5 on June 24, 2007.  The claimant has asked the

Commission to consider her entitlement to medical treatment after

January 1, 2010.  On December 1, 2009, Administrative Law Judge
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Michael Ellig conducted a hearing in this matter. One of the issues

to be decided was the “claimant’s entitlement to additional medical

services after July 3, 2008.”  The opinion in that matter was filed

by the Administrative Law Judge on March 1, 2010. That opinion was

appealed to the Full Commission by the respondents and on August

19, 2010, the Full Commission affirmed and adopted the

Administrative Law Judge’s opinion, as modified.  In the

Administrative Law Judge’s opinion filed March 1, 2010, Finding of

Fact & Conclusions of Law No. 6 stated:

“6. The medical services provided to the claimant
by and at the direction of Dr. Luke Knox on
July 4, 2008, and July 15, 2008, represent
reasonably necessary medical services for the
claimant’s compensable lumbar injury.
Specifically, these medical services were
necessitated by or connected with the
compensable injury and had a reasonable
expectation of accomplishing their intended
purpose, at the time they were rendered, of
diagnosing the nature and extent of the
claimant’s compensable injury and alleviating
or reducing her symptoms and complaints.
Pursuant to the provisions of Ark. Code Ann.
§11-9-508, the respondents are liable for the
expense of these services, subject to the
medical fee schedule.”

However, in the Full Commission’s decision the majority stated

as follows:

“Specifically, we find from a preponderance of
the evidence that the Findings of Fact made by
the Administrative Law Judge are correct and
are adopted by the Full Commission, except for
an error in Finding of Fact No. 6. The
Administrative Law Judge found that Dr. Knox
treated the claimant on July 4, 2008 and July
15, 2008.  The record indicates instead that
Dr. Knox treated the claimant on June 4, 2009
and July 15, 2009.
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   With the correct treatment dates noted, we
affirm and adopt the March 1, 2010 decision of
the Administrative Law Judge, including the
corrected Findings & Conclusions herein as the
decision of the Full Commission.”

 
The respondents again appealed the decision of the Full

Commission. However, that decision was affirmed through mandate of

the Arkansas Court of Appeals on April 20, 2011.  

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment for her compensable

injury after January 1, 2010.  The parties in this matter submitted

a Joint Exhibit. The first medical record after January 1, 2010, is

a record from the Neurosurgery Clinic P.A. dated August 11, 2010.

At that time the claimant was seen by Dr. Knox’s physician

assistant, Michael Valentine. However, the medical record from that

visit was also signed by Dr. Knox. The diagnosis portion of that

medical report states:

“Herniated nucleus pulposus at L3-4 and L4-5
with an annular tear present at L4-5. This has
not changed since her last MRI exam back in
2009. She also has a slight retrolisthesis at
L4 on L5.”

The treatment and plan portion of that medical record are as

follows:

“1. We are going to go ahead and get her an
Aspen lumbar brace today and we will start her
physical therapy. She would like to have that
done in either Greenwood or Fort Smith, so a
prescription will be given to her.

2. I have asked that she start taking some
Mobic, 7.5 mg. However, she is going to wait
until after her bone marrow biopsy and she has
been given the go-ahead by her physicians
regarding that.
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3. I have asked that she wait on using her
TENS at this time until she finds out if there
are any cancerous cells found in her bone
marrow biopsy. We did discuss steroid
injections, but because she is having the bone
marrow biopsy, I asked that she wait until she
comes back for her return appointment.

4. I asked that she return to clinic in two
months for further evaluation and treatment.

5. Again, of historical note, she is noted to
have some red cells in her urine. She is
having some tests regarding this, also. The
Mobic is cleared primarily through the feces
and metabolized in the liver, so I felt this
was adequate medication for that. I did ask
that she wait again on this to have those
tests cleared prior to the medicine
treatment.”

The medical records indicate that the claimant was seen at

Sports Plus Physical Therapy for physical therapy until October 13,

2010, when the claimant again is seen at the Neurosurgery Clinic

P.A.  At that time, the claimant was seen by Dr. Luke Knox. The

medical record from that visit in part reads:

“I am going to go ahead and send her over to
Dr.Swicegood/Dr. Miller for L4-5
discogram/Marcaine injection to see if this
may not afford some benefit to her
difficulties. She understands that this is
only a test. The Marcaine will anesthetize the
joint for four to eight hours postinjection.
If this does offer tremendous benefit to her
persistent complaints, it may be worthwhile to
consider an L4-5 fusion. She is to return to
see me after she has had a chance to complete
the above.”  

The medical records indicate that the claimant again continued

to see a physical therapist at Sports Plus Physical Therapy on

three different occasions until January 5, 2011, when she was again
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seen by Dr. Luke Knox.   The following is a portion of the medical

record from that visit:

“I had her undergo an L4-5 Marcaine disc space
injection which afforded tremendous benefit to
her complaints. She had concordant results as
well.

I discussed with Amber various treatment
options. We went over her x-rays, her MRI
scans, both dating from 2009 as well as her
plain films last summer. I discussed with her
the need to consider an L4-5 stabilization
procedure. She was counseled in detail
concerning the risks and complications.
Neurologically, she continues to have a weak
anterior tib on the left as well as extensor
hallucis. 

PLAN: We will plan to proceed with surgery,
which will be scheduled in the near future.” 

On February 8, 2011, the claimant underwent surgical

intervention at the Northwest Medical Center in Springdale.  The

surgical intervention was performed by Dr. Luke Knox and the

operative report lists the following procedures:

“1. L4-5 hemilaminectomy.

2.Nerve root exploration with ILIF distraction
and stabilization  with intraspinous plate
fixation.

3. Interfacet fusion with bone dowel implant.

4. Harvesting of local bone with use of DBX
and Osteocel.

5. Interaoperative fluroscopy.”

On February 21, 2011, the medical records indicate that the

claimant underwent a x-ray of the lumbar spine. The x-ray report

from Dr. Luke Knox states:

“The patient has a four-view lumbar spine
series, AP, lateral, flexion/extension and
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oblique views, demonstrating previous L4-5
ILIF procedure with facet fusion. Stable
postoperative changes are noted. There is no
evidence of movement on flexion and extension
views. Vascular calcifications are noted.
Well-positioned ILIF implant is noted without
evidence of disruption postop.”

Medical records indicate that the claimant continued to treat with

Sports Plus Physical Therapy after her surgical intervention and

continued to complain of low back pain.

On August 4, 2011, Dr. Knox authored a letter to the

claimant’s attorney. A portion of that letter states as follows:

“As to a permanent impairment rating,
according to the Guides to the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, Fourth Edition, Page
113, Table 75-II, Section C, under the
subheading of “lumbar” she would qualify for a
7% permanent partial disability to the body as
a whole. The previous treatment and rating are
most probably related to the 06/24/07 work
injury. Objective findings noted on the
01/05/11 clinic visit demonstrated a slightly
weak extensor hallucis longus on the left.
Previous findings indicated a diminished
Achilles reflex on the left with diminished
sensation over the L5 and S1 dermatomes,
previously noted. Apparently, there was a
significant positive straight leg raising test
at one point, previously noted back in 2009.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant had the following

exchange with the Commission regarding her back difficulties after

her surgical intervention performed by Dr. Knox on February 8,

2011, as follows:

“BY THE COMMISSION: Ma’am, earlier you
described that your feet hurt worse after the
surgery, is that correct?

A. Yeah, I did better for about four months. I
was going to therapy and it was either during
therapy or the night before it felt like a pop
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and then after that, I mean, I’ve gone down
hill. Now my feet are worse.

BY THE COMMISSION: Does your back hurt worse
after the surgery, about the same, or is it
better?

A. It’s worse, but it’s like a notch lower
within the same area, but a notch lower than
it was.

BY THE COMMISSION: So the surgery did or did
not help?

A. I think it helped at first and then I
started going backwards.”

On cross examination, the claimant was also questioned by the

respondents’ attorney regarding her current difficulties as

follows:

“Q. You told me in deposition Ms. Wilkerson,
most recent deposition, that your back surgery
improved your condition for about two and half
months and I know you said about four months.
Regardless, you’re telling the Judge today
your condition is regressed and it’s
continuing to worsen?

A. Yes. I feel like I’m getting worse.

Q. Okay, and you described that for Mr. Hamby,
your feet that’s a constant burn and that’s
daily all the time?

A. Yes.

Q. And as you told the Judge, your back is
worse and it’s even moved down into a lower
level, I mean L5 S1.

A. Yes.”

As previously noted the claimant was entitled to medical

treatment that was provided to her through Dr. Knox on both June 4,

2009 and July 15, 2009.  As ordered in the Administrative Law
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Judge’s opinion filed on March 1, 2010, the June 4, 2009 visit to

Dr. Knox by the claimant was due to a change of physician that was

issued by and through the Commission.  The following is a portion

of that medical record from June 4, 2009:

“Reviewing her MRI scans and discograms, I am
rather unimpressed with their findings from
the standpoint of her neurologic deficit. Her
neurologic deficit seems to be well out of
proportion to the findings on the MRI scan. I
would like her to redo her MRI scan to make
certain that nothing has changed. I have
significant suspicions that she may have
significant neural foraminal encroachment at
that level. Her plain films demonstrating
flexion and extension views did demonstrate a
mild instability at the L4-5 level with a
slight retrolisthesis in the neutral and
extension views that improve in forward
flexion, this all occurring at the L4-5 level.
I have recommended that Amber go ahead and
have her MRI scan redone and return to the
clinic so that we can review these results.”

The July 15, 2009 visit with Dr. Knox which was determined to

be reasonable and necessary medical treatment states as follows:

“Amber Wilkerson was seen in the Neurosurgery
Clinic on July 15, 2009. I had the opportunity
to review Amber’s past medical history, her
chart, her functional capacity evaluation,
etc. I also reviewed her new MRI scan.

Her exam is without change. She holds her hip
in an unusual position. With further
evaluation of her left hip joint, I am
suspicious that she may have developed
adhesive capsulitis of her left hip joint due
to her persistent difficulties. Her MRI scan,
I am somewhat more impressed than Dr. Moon.
Amber presents with a classic L5
radiculopathy. I noted that she had
significant weakness over her dorsiflexors of
her left foot.

Quite frankly, she does have a significant
disc herniation at L4-5 on the left. I
informed Amber that she may want to consider a



10

hemilaminotomy and microdiscectomy for the
buttock and leg pain; however, I am a bit more
concerned that her back pain is such that it
would warrant a stabilization procedure. I
informed Amber that her best possible scenario
at this point is to be fitted for a good Aspen
brace and try to get back to work at a
restricted position at four hours a day with a
15-pound weight restriction. Hopefully, her
workers’ comp carrier can offer these job
restrictions. I will plan to follow her up in
six weeks; at which time, we will try to ease
her back into the work force. By reviewing her
MRI scan, I do not see any reason she could
not return to some form of employment on a
restricted basis. In order to treat her
continued pain syndrome it may be necessary to
consider a microdiscectomy versus the
possibility of a L4-5 fusion. I would defer
that for the time being. That brings us back
to the diminished hip mobility, and it may be
worthwhile for her to seek consultation with
an orthopedic surgeon concerning her left hip
complaints. There may be a component of both
problems related to her continuing pain
syndrome.”

At this time I would note that the claimant also asked the

Commission to determine whether or not she sustained a compensable

hip injury in the hearing conducted by Administrative Law Judge

Michael Ellig on December 1, 2009.  It was determined in the March

1, 2010 Administrative Law Judge’s opinion that the claimant failed

to prove that she suffered a compensable left hip injury as a

result of her employment-related accident of June 24, 2007.  That

Finding of Fact was also affirmed by the Full Commission on August

19, 2010 and through mandate of the Arkansas Court of Appeals on

April 20, 2011.

In the opinion issued by the Administrative Law Judge filed on

March 1, 2010 under the section entitled “additional medical
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services after July 3, 2008", specifically found on Page 16, I note

the following language from that opinion:

“ I would again note that even though Dr. Knox
has mentioned a microdiscectomy and
hemilaminotomy, as well as a fusion, he has
not actually recommended such treatment. The
only medical services he has actually
recommended is a Marcaine injection into the
L4-5 disc.  I find that this further
diagnostic procedure has also little
likelihood of assisting in accurately
diagnosing the etiology of the claimant’s
continued complaints. The claimant has
undergone almost every conceivable testing at
least once and in some instances several times
and the results have continued to remain the
same. 

 
I concur with the opinions of Dr. Boxell and
Dr. Peeples that a psychological evaluation,
including a MMPI, is shown by the greater
weight of the evidence to be medically
appropriate. Clearly, this testing is
necessary for a reasonably accurate
determination of the nature and extent of the
claimant’s lumbar injury and to formulate an
appropriate treatment regimen that would have
any expectation of returning the claimant to
more near her preinjury state.  As was Dr.
Peeples, I am surprised that such an
evaluation and testing has not previously been
performed.  I find that such evaluation and
testing would constitute reasonably necessary
medical services for the claimant’s
compensable lumbar injury, under Ark. Code
Ann. §11-9-508.”

I have reviewed the medical evidence in this matter including

the claimant’s visits with Dr. Boxell and her evaluation by Dr.

Peeples. I, too, am in agreement with their findings that surgical

intervention would not be an appropriate treatment plan for the

claimant.  It is clear from Administrative Law Judge Michael

Ellig’s opinion that he believed the Marcaine disc space injection

would not provide any type of benefit to the claimant. 
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It appears from Dr. Knox’s medical reports that the claimant

did in fact experience relief from the Marcaine disc injection.

However, that injection was to help diagnostically determine

whether or not the claimant would be suitable for surgical

intervention at the L4-5 disc.  As the medical evidence

demonstrates surgical intervention was performed at that disc

level. However, it is the claimant’s own testimony that that

surgical intervention was met with failure. In that she has not

received any meaningful benefit from that treatment and testified

that as of the date of the hearing in this case which was March 29,

2012, “I feel like I am getting worse.”

The treatment that the claimant received after January 1,

2012, was treatment at the direction of or performed by Dr. Knox

which led to surgical intervention on the claimant’s back. That

surgical intervention by the claimant’s own testimony failed to

improve the claimant’s condition. Both Dr. Peeples and Dr. Boxell

indicated that it was their belief that surgical intervention for

the claimant was not recommended and instead recommended a

psychological or psychiatric evaluation of the claimant. In the

Administrative Law Judge’s opinion filed March 1, 2010,

specifically in the Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law  No. 7,

such an evaluation was found to be reasonable and necessary medical

treatment. I find no evidence in the medical record that suggests

the claimant has actually undergone that type of evaluation.

Inasmuch, I find that any of the treatment rendered to the claimant

after January 1, 2010 is not reasonable and necessary medical
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treatment.  However, the claimant may still undergo the

psychological or psychiatric evaluation that was approved by the

Administrative Law Judge in his prior opinion.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to an anatomical impairment rating issued by Dr. Knox

on August 4, 2011.  That impairment rating was issued on the basis

of the surgical intervention performed by Dr. Knox. That surgical

intervention was not reasonable and necessary medical treatment for

the claimant’s compensable injury. The claimant has failed to prove

that she is entitled to an impairment rating due to that surgical

intervention. 

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.   The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 19, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 20, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2.  The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to the additional medical treatment

that she obtained after January 1, 2010.



14

3.  The claimant has been and remains entitled to medical

treatment in the form of a psychological or psychiatric evaluation

of her complaints of pain due to her compensable injury.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to an anatomical impairment rating

that was issued by Dr. Knox on August 4, 2011.

5. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.     

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost of a

psychological or psychiatric evaluation that was determined to be

reasonable and necessary medical treatment in the Administrative

Law Judge’s opinion filed March 1, 2010.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


